BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

AUDIT COMMITTEE







Meeting Thursday 14th December, 2017






at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Burns (Chairman), Seward (Vice-Chair), Blezard, Gawne and Murray.
Officers Present:- Susan Roberts (Director of Resources), Keith Jackson (Internal Audit Manager), John Penfold (Corporate Support Manager), Brooke Parsons (Corporate Support Assistant), Sharron Rushton (Democratic Services Officer) and Katie Pepper (Democratic and Electoral Services Apprentice).
Also present were Gareth Kelly and Neil Krajewski from Grant Thornton.
28 – Declarations of Interest

Councillor Burns declared an interest in Agenda Item No. 14 – Audit Committee Update as she was a Cumbria County Council Cabinet Member for Children’s Services.
29 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 21st September, 2017 were taken as read and confirmed.
30 –Internal Audit Final Reports

The Director of Resources reported that Internal Audit had completed a number of audits in accordance with the approved Annual Plan.  On completion, the final reports were presented to the Committee for consideration.

The Council’s Internal Audit Manager attended the meeting to present the reports to Members.

There had been seven final reports appended for consideration.  The reports included and their assurance level were as follows:-

· Treasury Management – Substantial Assurance
· Internet and Email Controls – Substantial Assurance
· IT General Controls – Substantial Assurance
· Rawlinson Street Group Repair – Restricted Assurance
· High Level Electrical Repairs and Festive Lighting – Restricted Assurance
· Electrical Reactive Repairs and Maintenance – Restricted Assurance
· Crematorium  and Cemetery Office – Restricted Assurance 

Members considered the reports and raised their concerns with the Internal Audit Manager.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the Internal Audit Final reports; and
(ii) To request the Director of Resources draft a letter on behalf of the Audit Committee informing Departmental Manager’s of their duty in ensuring the Contract Management Checklist was promptly completed.
31 – Internal Audit Progress Report
The Director of Resources reported that the Internal Audit Progress report for the period 1st April, 2017 to 1st December, 2017 had been produced by the Internal Audit Manager and presented the progress against the agreed Internal Audit Annual Plan.

The Internal Audit Manager attended the meeting to present the report to Members.

There had been twelve Priority One recommendations since the previous Audit Committee.

The report contained a statistical summary of the number of audit recommendations (45). It was noted that 44 recommendations had been Fully Accepted and one recommendation had been Partly Accepted. Each of the recommendations had been assigned a Priority Grade 1 - 3, 1 being major issues and 3 being minor issues. 15 had been rated Priority 1, 24 had been rated Priority 2 and 6 had been rated Priority 3.

The Internal Audit Manager reported that the Fraud Hotline was a well used service and presented the following statistics to Members.

	
	Revenues/ Benefit related
	Staff Related
	Other
	Total

	2017/18

(April – December)
	22
	1
	7
	30

	2016/17

(Full Year)


	54
	3
	3
	60


The Internal Audit Manager reported that the Public Sector Internal Audit Standards (PSIAs) required Internal Audit to be measured in terms of performance.  The indicators below provided information over the arrangements and effectiveness of Internal Audit.
	Indicator
	2017/18

	1
	Percentage of Draft reports issued within 10 works days of completion of audit fieldwork.
	100%

	2
	Percentage of Management Responses received within 20 working days of issue of the Draft report.
	89%

	3
	Percentage of Final reports issued within 10 working days of receipt of management response.
	100%

	4
	Percentage of Priority 1 and Priority 2 Recommendations acceptable to the audit client
	100%


RESOLVED:- That the report be received.

32 – Monitoring Internal Audit Reports
The Corporate Support Manager submitted a report updating Members on the implementation of recommendations from Internal Audit reports where the Audit Conclusion was Restricted Assurance.
Internal Audit undertook reviews of Council’s systems as defined in the Annual Audit Plan. The audit conclusion may be Restricted Assurance where significant weaknesses were identified. This had replaced monitoring of Priority 1 Recommendations because the Audit Conclusion may also be Restricted Assurance if there were a significant number of important issues. 

At the last meeting of this Committee there were eight Audit Reports where the Audit Conclusion was Restricted Assurance.  Many of the issues were related to contracts and procurement and Management Board agreed an action plan to deliver improvements:

· The progress against individual contract checklists was being monitored electronically;
· An informal support group consisting of Internal Audit and the Procurement Officer would be established so that if managers cannot comply with procurement rules they could seek advice as to what steps to take and what documentation was required to support the deviation; this should be documented;
· The Purchasing Procedure would be amended so that all procurements over £25,000 required input from the Procurement Officer to ensure compliance with the Purchasing Guide. The Chest should be used for procurement where appropriate; the Procurement Officer should decide on the appropriateness;
· The Purchasing Procedure had been amended to state that the threshold limits in the guide applied to orders in a 12 month period. The Internal Audit Manager to be invited to Contract Working Group meetings on an exceptions basis to assist in resolving complex matters; and
· Senior Managers would monitor the implementation of agreed recommendations through regular one to one meetings or the appraisal process.
Robust arrangements for monitoring the use of leased vehicles had been implemented and although the vehicle tracking and drivers identification devices had not yet been fitted it was anticipated that this would be completed in Quarter 4.

Other issues related to previous recommendations not being implemented.  The Corporate Support Manager would actively monitor the implementation of these recommendations and provide updates on an exceptions basis.

A more detailed list of progress was attached as an appendix to the report.
RESOLVED:- That the report be received.

33 – Risk Management
The Corporate Support Manager attached as an appendix to his report the Risk Registers for 2017/18. 

The Risk Registers had been presented to this Committee on 21st September, 2017 and no changes had been made.

The Risk Registers would be presented to Management Board at their meeting on 20th December, 2017 and any changes would be reported to the next meeting of this Committee.

The Risk Management Policy had been reviewed and had been agreed by the Executive Committee at their meeting on 18th October, 2017.
RESOLVED:- To note the report.

34 – Annual Audit Letter for the year ended 31/3/2017
The External Auditors presented the Annual Audit Letter for the year ended 31st March, 2017. A copy of the Annual Audit Letter had been appended to the report. The Letter summarised the key findings which had arisen from the following works the External Auditor had carried out at the Council for the year ended 31st March, 2017. 

· Financial Statements;

· Audit (including Audit Opinion);

· Audit Fee

· Value for Money;

· Certification of Grants; and

· Conclusion

The Audit conclusions were as follows:-

· An unqualified opinion on the Council’s Accounts which gave a true and fair view of the Council’s financial position as at 22nd September, 2017 and its income and expenditure for the year; and
· An unqualified opinion in respect of the Council’s arrangements for securing the economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources for the year ending 31st March, 2017.

The key issues from the Audit of Accounts had been presented to the Audit Committee on 21st September, 2017.  Two adjustments to the Primary Statements which impacted on the Council’s reported surplus for the years were agreed with Management and six other adjustments identified were amended by Management.
RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.

35 – External Audit Progress Report and Update
The External Auditors had produced a progress and update report to Members.  The report provided the Committee with details of the Auditor’s progress in delivering their responsibilities as External Auditors.  This also included a summary of emerging national issues and developments that may be relevant to the Council as well as a number of challenge questions in respect of those emerging issues which the Committee may wish to consider.
A Table of Progress as at 1st December, 2017 had been presented as follows:-

2017/18 Deliverables 



Planned Date
Status

Fee Letter 





April 2017 

Complete
Confirming audit fee for 2017/18.

Accounts Audit Plan




January 2018 
Not yet due
We are required to issue a detailed accounts 
audit plan to the Audit Committee setting out our 
proposed approach in order to give an opinion on
the Council’s 2017-18 financial statements.
Interim Audit Findings



March 2018 

Not yet due

We will report to you the findings from our 
interim audit and our initial value for money risk
assessment within our Progress Report.

Audit Findings Report



July 2018 

Not yet due
The Audit Findings Report will be reported to
the July Audit Committee.

Auditors Report




July 2018 

Not yet due
This is the opinion on your financial statement,
annual governance statement and value for
money conclusion.
Annual Audit Letter




August 2018

Not yet due
This letter communicates the key issues arising 
from our work.

2017/18 Deliverables 



Planned Date
Status

Annual Certification Letter



December 2018 
Not yet due
This letter reports any matters arising from our
certification work carried out under the PSAA
contract.

Members of the Audit Committee were reminded that they could find further useful material on the Grant Thornton website where they had a section dedicated to their work in the Public Sector.
RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.

36 – Barrow Playing Field User Association

The Director of Resources provided a report updating Members on the Barrow Playing Field User Association.

The Barrow Playing Field User Association had administered the grass recreation areas at Ormsgill Playing Fields, Hawcoat Youth Fields and Walney Playing Fields (Biggar Bank), on behalf of the Council since 1992.  

The organisation structure consisted of four members that included representation from the local leagues, the Barrow and District Junior League and the Furness Premier League.  The leagues formulated fixtures and these were passed onto the Association and this was how pitches were booked, with games played on weekends and selective evenings during the course of the year. 

The Barrow and District Junior league operated on a Saturday morning from September to May and selective evenings from April to September.  Presently, this season, 14 different clubs across various age groups had used the facilities in order to play home games.  The league also operated a girls/ladies section with 5 member clubs playing on selective Sundays and evenings on a 12 month basis.

The Furness Premier League operated on Saturday afternoon from August to May and evenings in April, May and August.  At present 7 different senior clubs used the facilities for home matches.

The Association did not appoint officials and the grass cutting contract was contracted to Continental Landscapes directly by the Council.

The Council supported these activities and recognised that they complement Council Plan Priority 3 – closing the gap on health inequalities.
RESOLVED:- To note the report.
37 – Audit Committee Update
The Director of Resources submitted a report providing an update on Finance and Governance related issues.

Budget Strategy

The Budget Strategy proposals for 2017-2018 were included in the General Fund revenue budget.  The current position for each of the areas identified proposals was presented in the table below:

	Savings area
	Strategy target
	Current saving

	Major contract renewals

· Street cleansing contract awarded

· Revenues, Benefits and Customer Services saving for 2018-2019

· Internal Audit service insourced
	£1.02m
	£0.40m

	Leisure

· Leisure Centre outsourcing saving for 2018-2019

· The Forum review saving for 2018-2019
	£0.49m
	-

	Treasury

· Provision to repay debt rescheduled 2016-2017
	£0.26m
	£0.31m

	Burials and Cremations

· Charging policy implemented 1st April 2017
	£0.25m
	£0.20m

	Ring-fenced Properties

· Both properties brought into General Fund 2016-2017
	£0.15m
	£0.03m

	Dock Museum

· Recoverable charges implemented 2016-2017

· Other efficiencies to follow
	£0.05m
	£0.03m

	Commercial Estate

· Additional rental income and associated reduction in NNDR
	£0.05m
	-

	Kennels

· Service provision under review
	£0.03m
	-

	Playgrounds

· Review of service delivery 2016-2017

· Application of Playgrounds Policy 2017-2018
	£0.03m
	Not yet available

	Allotments

· Charging policy implemented 1st April 2017

· Grounds maintenance and repair costs reviewed
	£0.03m
	£0.01m

	Barrow Park

· Boating service subsidy removed

· Use of the Pavilion and other efficiencies to follow
	£0.03m
	£0.01m

	Conveniences

· New arrangements in place for 2017-2018
	£0.01m
	Not yet available

	Total
	£2.40m
	£0.99m


The medium term funding gap increased to £2.7m following the changes to the New Homes Bonus with the financial settlement in 2017-2018.  The medium term finances would be revised following the formation of the 2018-2019 budget.

Housing Revenue Account

The medium term funding gap for the Housing Revenue Account (HRA) was £500k.  The HRA was limited in terms of scope for cost reductions and very limited in the scope to generate income.  

There was a Housing Services Review Working Group (Officers, Members and a Tenant representation) identifying and assessing areas for saving.  At the Housing Management Forum on 2nd November, 2017, it was reported that £264k had been identified and should be included in the proposed revenue budget.  

There were a couple of areas outside of this saving that the Director of Resources was reviewing with the Assistant Director - Housing, but these may not achieve the £500k required.  

Once the budget proposals were complete, the savings package would be incorporated into the HRA medium term finances.

The current proposals were:

· £57k from general expenses;
· £100k from staffing – an establishment review was underway; and
· £107k from maintenance – reductions in non-dwelling headings

Closure of Accounts 2017-2018

On 15th November, 2017 the Council and the External Auditors had a meeting to reflect on the 2016-2017 Accounts and highlighted any lessons learned for the shorter closedown period for 2017-2018.

The key themes from the meeting were:

· Communication – this was felt to be good but the Council must work closely with the External Auditors before and during the closedown of the audit to achieve the deadlines;
· File sharing – explore Sharefile as an electronic tool to share working papers as this was also available off-site;
· Availability – sharing the availability of key staff both during the closedown and the audit;
· Issues log – for questions or queries raised and answered; a common reference number would be used and working papers cross-referenced;
· Interim work – sampling at the interim stage would be maximised; and
· External valuations – include External Audit in the engagement meeting

The particular issues to address for 2017-2018 were the accounting of embedded lease vehicles and the review of high value assets.  The Council had retained the services of Lambert Smith Hampton for asset valuations.

Once the 2018-2019 budget process had reached a final draft, work on the timetable and tasks for closing 2017-2018 would begin.

Business Rate Retention Pilot Pool

The Council was currently a member of the Cumbria Business Rates Pool.  This enabled the County to retain additional business rate income which contributed to balancing revenue budgets.  Each year the members of the Pool had to consider the risks and rewards of the Pool and consider whether the Pool should continue.  The decision on membership of the pool was delegated to the Director of Resources.

From April 2020 the Government was intending to introduce 100% retention of business rates which would see the replacement of Revenue Support Grant and Rural Services Delivery Grant funded by the 50% of business rates currently paid to Government.  Adjustments would be made to tariffs and top-ups to equalise nationally the amount of business rates retained compared to need and ability to generate income from Council Tax.

Cumbrian Authorities had worked together to assess the feasibility and desirability of a pilot for Cumbria.  Overall it was estimated that there would be additional income retained by Cumbrian authorities compared to the current arrangements but the actual amount would be dependent upon the level of business rate income for 2018-2019 and was therefore not certain.  Initial estimates suggested the additional income could be between £1.1m and £9m.

The Cumbria bid had been submitted to Government and the successful pilots would be announced with the financial settlement later in December 2017.

Audit of Housing Benefit Subsidy

The audit of the Housing Benefit subsidy from April 2018 was separate from the main audit service procured through the Public Sector Audit Appointment sector-led body approach.  The Council had the option of procuring this service in conjunction with other authorities or appointing alone.  These arrangements would be in place by the next meeting and would be dealt with through the Executive Committee.  The Director of Resources would ensure that the principals of value for money were applied to the procurement of these services.

The 2016-2017 DWP claim was subject to a Qualification Letter which was agreed between the Council and the External Auditor ahead of the claim deadline.  The DWP and the Director of Resources exchanged the required letters, ultimately resulting in the claim being closed on 28th November (deadline was 30th November) with no extra testing required.  These claims had remained open into March/April in previous years and working to an agreed process between the Council and the External Auditor had facilitated a smoother claim audit process.

Care Leavers Council Tax Exemption

The Council was currently working on a Cumbria-wide policy to provide Council Tax exemption to care leavers.  The exact policy was not yet available, but in principle recognised that young people leaving care were unlikely to have the support that families or extended families could provide when becoming financially independent.  It was recognised that care leavers needed additional support which may not be met by Council Tax Support or other schemes.  The Policy would come to Members through the Executive Committee to Full Council for resolution.  It was anticipated that the Policy would be introduced from April 2018.

RESOLVED:- To receive the report.

The meeting closed at 3.10 p.m.
